Amity Township Board of Supervisors Meeting Minutes for October 1, 2008


Amity Township Board of Supervisors

Minutes

October 1, 2008
Call to Order/Pledge to the Flag

Public Hearing for CRC and Age Restricted Ordinances
Note: A Stenographer was recording the meeting. 

Mr. Boland opened the hearing for a proposed zoning ordinance amendment establishing a commercial retirement community definition and as a permitted use by right in the LDR and MDR zones. Mr. Boland asked for any parties of interest. There were none. Mr. Boland introduced eleven exhibits into the record. A brief summary of the ordinance established a definition of a retirement facility under single ownership on a single lot. The amount of land required is 20 contiguous acres. Accessory uses such as banks or entertainment facilities can be constructed as long as they do not take up more than 25% of the total ground area of the residential buildings. The development may not exceed 8 dwelling units in the MDR zone and 6 dwelling units in the LDR zone. It requires 30% open space. Mr. Stepp was concerned about the overall density in the LDR zone. Mr. Gokey stated that age-restricted developments encourage more density. He felt that older residents feel more comfortable in a close-knit community atmosphere. Mrs. McGrath asked if Mr. Boland had seen any prototypes. Mr. Boland replied that several developers were involved in the discussion of this ordinance and had brought sketch plans to the Planning Commission. Mr. Gokey stated it would be good for the Township to bring in this type of development. Mr. Yanos stated that the residences tend to be smaller in this type of community. Mr. Weller stated that the traffic generated is minimal. Mrs. McGrath asked if this density is marketable and profitable for developers. She didn’t want to adopt it if it would be useless. Mr. Yanos agreed. He hoped that the Board would remember that when they discussed the next proposed zoning amendment. Mr. Gokey asked if the residents own the property or rent. Mr. Boland explained that it would be similar to a time share. The residents would buy in for life, but there would be no deed exchange. Mr. Yanos moved, seconded by Mr. Weller to introduce exhibits 1 through 11 into the record. Motion passed 5-0. 
Mr. Boland opened the second hearing at 6:25PM for the zoning amendment establishing an age-restricted ordinance for an over 55 community. Mr. Boland introduced eleven exhibits into the record. A brief summary of the ordinance established a residential community with at least 1 member of the household over 55 years of age. Accessory uses would be allowed. Density would allow for 6 dwelling units in the MDR and 4 units in the LDR. Open space requirement is 30%. Single dwellings would be required to be 25% masonry or stone, multiple units in one building would be required to be 40% masonry or stone. Mr. Gokey felt it was important to address a permanent foundation requirement. Mr. Stepp was concerned about the density. Mr. Gokey stated that no children would be allowed in the development. Mr. Boland explained that it would be enforced by deed restrictions. Mr. Gokey felt that if there was not a permanent foundation requirement, the Township would end up with a glorified mobile home park. He asked if that language could be added. Mr. Boland replied that it could. Mrs. McGrath asked if it could be added in the architectural standards section. The language was added to read: “Units must be permanently affixed to a foundation of masonry or concrete or similar per the current UCC code in accordance with the Township’s ordinances without straps. It is the intent of the Township to have permanent structures.” Mr. Boland stated that the language should be added to both ordinances and that the changes were not substantive and did not require re-advertisement. Mr. Yanos moved, seconded by Mr. Stepp to accept the language mentioned above in both ordinances. Motion passed 5-0. Mr. Yanos moved, seconded by Mr. Weller to accept exhibits 1 through 11 into the record. Motion passed 5-0. There was no public comment. The hearing was concluded at 6:57PM. 
The October 1, 2008 meeting of the Amity Township Board of Supervisors, held at the Municipal Building, 2004 Weavertown Rd., Douglassville, Berks County, Pennsylvania, was called to order at 7:00 PM by Chair Richard Gokey.  The following were in attendance:

SUPERVISORS

Richard Gokey, Chair

Kim McGrath, Vice Chair

Scott Stepp

Robert Yanos

Paul Weller

STAFF

Charles E. Lyon, Manager

JoAnne Sowers-Smith, Secretary/Treasurer 

Brian Boland, Solicitor/Kozloff Stoudt

Noel Roy, Chief of Police
Mr. Yanos moved, seconded by Mr. Weller to approve the Commercial Retirement Community ordinance with modifications to the architectural standards to include that all units must be permanently affixed without straps in accordance with Township ordinances. It is the intent for all units to be permanent structures. Motion passed 5-0. 

Mr. Yanos moved, seconded by Mr. Weller to approve the age-restricted ordinance in LDR and MDR with the same addition. Motion passed 5-0. 

Mr. Boland commenced the hearing on a SALDO amendment to consider the change in standards for the fee in lieu for land to increase the value from $45,000 per acre to $75,000 per acre as established by the appraisal done by Doug Haring. Mr. Boland introduced eleven exhibits into the record. Mr. Yanos moved, seconded by Mr. Stepp to accept the exhibits into the record. Motion passed 5-0. Mr. Gokey was concerned about the impact of the fees on economic development. He stated he hoped the Board would have an open mind when commercial projects ask for waivers of the fees. The hearing was concluded at 7:13PM. Mrs. McGrath moved, seconded by Mr. Stepp to adopt the ordinance. Motion passed 5-0.  
ANNOUNCEMENTS- None
PUBLIC COMMENT (AGENDA ITEMS ONLY)
None

MINUTES  

Mr. Yanos moved, seconded by Mr. Weller to approve the minutes of September 17, 2008. Motion passed 5-0.  

FINANCE

Moved by Mr. Yanos, seconded by Mr. Weller, to approve the following disbursements:

Disbursements:
$    58,146.82 General Fund



$  124,880.66 Sewer Fund

$      2,385.02 Traffic Impact North Fund

$      3,844.98 EDU Fund 

$      7,535.80 Liquid Fuels 

$  196,793.28 Total  
 

Plus two checks for postage $750.44 and $844.03. The manager was concerned about the Wexcon bill since the Conservancy District’s notice/complaint was not entirely taken care of. Mr. Yanos moved, seconded by Mr. Weller to not approve the Wexcon payment based on the Conservation’s open report until it is resolved. The Manager will convey the Board’s motion to the contractor. Motion passed 5-0. 
The Treasurer presented a zoning hearing board application for the Schmale Farm for their review. The decision and order for the Conditional Use hearing for MB Investments was presented to the Board for review and execution. Finally, a letter of interest for the Zoning Hearing Board was presented to the Board. There was discussion regarding the applicant and the Zoning Hearing Board. Mrs. McGrath asked if board members could be informed about upcoming meetings and attendance confirmed so money would not be wasted. Mr. Gokey offered to talk to the Chair of the Zoning Hearing Board. 
CODE ENFORCEMENT REPORT
Mrs. McGrath questioned the report on 36 Pennsylvania Ave. She felt the trash was not leaving the property. 
SOLICITOR’S REPORT

Mr. Boland stated that the Internet Policy was being reviewed and was waiting for comments. The Police Contract was being amended to include the arbitration rulings. Regarding the UCC Ordinance update, L & I had responded that the Township needed to adopt the 2006 amendments first,  then update the amendments to the amendments. He suggested that the 2006 amendments be adopted at the 15th meeting, then advertise for the amendments to the amendments at a later date. Mr. Boland presented the Hearthstone improvements agreements, financial security agreements and the stormwater management agreements for execution by the Board. 
NEW BUSINESS
Electronic Pet Fences   Mr. Bucciaglia was not present to speak on the issue. 
Trick or Treat Nights   Mr. Stepp moved, seconded by Mr. Weller to designate October 30th and 31st as trick or treat nights. Motion passed 5-0. The Chief pointed out that curfew from October 21st through November 1st is 9PM for children under 17. 
Officer Oswald’s Contribution Refund  Mr. Yanos moved, seconded by Mr. Weller to authorize the refund of Officer Oswald’s pension contributions in accordance with the actuary’s calculations and recommendations and to accept his resignation effective October 1st with regret. Motion passed 5-0. 
EMPLOYEE/OFFICIAL REPORTS

Manager Mr. Lyon  reported that he was soliciting proposals from engineering firms for the Leaf Creek Trail Feasiblity Study. He wanted to know if the Board would encumber the funds for matching grant money received for the study. Mr. Gokey stated he was in favor. Mr. Weller moved, seconded by Mr. Stepp to encumber the funds for the study and to move forward with the hiring of a consultant to do the study. Motion passed 4-1. Mr. Yanos opposed. He stated that the only spot that needed an engineer was the crossing of 422. The rest of the trail would correspond with the Township’s right of ways. 
Mr. Gokey moved, seconded by Mr. Weller to approve the repairs at Russell Ave by Folk Paving at a cost of $4,175.00. Motion passed 5-0. The Manager noted that this project is excepted under Article 31, Section 3122 (h) (1) of the PA Code. The solicitor concurred. 
The Board discussed the Amity Community Park access policy. Mr. Yanos moved, seconded by Mr. Stepp to designate the Manager and Assistant Manager as those responsible to issue parking permits in the park. Motion passed 5-0. 

Since no snow plowing bids had been received in the second advertisement, Mr. Boland stated that the Manager was now able to negotiate services for snow plowing. Mr. Lyon requested that a member of the Board meet with the former contractor and himself to negotiate services. Mr. Weller volunteered. 
The Act 209 committee will meet at the next Planning Commission meeting and will be a regular part of the agenda. The Manager stated he was seeking proposals from other engineering firms to guide the Township. 

The Township is still waiting for the executed Union Township Intermunicipal Agreement. 

Mr. Lyon reported that he expected the appraisals for the rights of way for the Monocacy Creek Interceptor shortly. 

Mrs. McGrath reported that she and the Manager and the Emergency Management Coordinator had met with Southern Berks EMS. The ambulance service had supplied statistics on their calls. They reported that 395 households in Amity were members of Southern Berks. Mrs. McGrath stated that Amity was not looking for another ambulance service as was reported in the paper. Mr. Gokey stated that the Villa at Morlatton was willing to talk to Southern Berks about housing the service there. 

Mr. Rob Millard, 28 Valley Road, stated he was concerned about his trees that would be destroyed during construction of the Monocacy Creek Interceptor. Mr. Lyon stated he had walked the property with the engineer and Mr. Millard. The line was “staked out” to minimize the number of trees that would have to come down. Mr. Millard asked the Board about compensation if some trees died a year after construction. Mr. Yanos stated the Board could not provide him with any guarantees. 
Mr. Lyon presented the Open Records Policy for review. He forwarded a letter from the County District Attorney regarding the video system. 

Recreation Items:
Mr. Lyon stated that the Optimist Club had met with the Rec Board and the License Committee to talk about the possibility of moving Community Days to Amity Community Park. Mr. Gokey moved, seconded by Mr. Stepp to allow Community Days to be moved to Amity Community Park. Motion passed 5-0. Mr. Lyon stated it was not the intent to make permanent upgrade. Mr. Yanos thought the biggest problem would be the traffic on the school parking lot. He stated that they would need traffic control. 
Mrs. McGrath moved, seconded by Mr. Stepp to replace the signs on Monocacy Hill at a cost of $1560.00 to be taken from the Monocacy Hill Fund. Motion passed 5-0. 

Mr. Yanos moved, seconded by Mr. Gokey to make repairs to the Lake Drive Park fence. Mr. Yanos suggested that staff make an assessment of trees along the fence to see if any others are about to fall down. Motion passed 5-0.

Mrs. McGrath moved, seconded by Mr. Gokey to restrict non-hunting activities on Monocacy Hill during the two week hunting season in December. Motion passed 5-0. 

Mr. Lyon reported that renewal of the AC lease is beginning. Mr. Yanos asked to see the old agreement. 

Chief of Police  Chief Roy gave the Board a copy of his directive for parking enforcement in the park. The Chief reported that they had completed two weeks of smooth operator enforcement. The Township will be reimbursed about $3000. 
Supervisors-Mr. Stepp commented positively on the newsletter on its content and appearance. 
Mr. Yanos hoped that the lights at the AC would not impact Mr. Bertagna’s airstrip. 

Mr. Weller asked about the Zoning Hearing Board applicant. The Board asked to invite him to the next meeting. Amity Fire Company would be having an open house on October 4 from 10AM to 4PM. 
Mrs. McGrath stated that she was happy with the ambulance response times and stated the fire companies are not “taking up the slack”. 

Mr. Gokey stated that there would be a blood drive on October 5 from 4:30PM to 7:30PM at the former Handsome Hound building. 

PUBLIC COMMENT

Risa Marmentello presented the Board with an update on the Forest Stewardship plan. Work is progressing. Additional funds had been received from the Bureau of Forestry bringing the total to $3965. Mr.Gokey asked if they had discussed the Emerald Ash Borer. She stated that some areas in Amity had been tested. Herb Burkhart stated his property had been tested and no evidence of the insect had been found. Ms. Marmontello stated that Monocacy Hill Open House would be on October 11. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION
The meeting was adjourned to executive session for personnel issues at 8:55PM on motion by Mr. Yanos, seconded by Mrs. McGrath, and duly passed. 

The meeting reconvened at 9:12PM. Mr. Yanos moved, seconded by Mr.Gokey to accept and execute the disability and retirement for Chad Knorr per the settlement agreement. Motion passed 5-0. 

ADJOURNMENT

Upon a motion by Mr. Yanos, seconded by Mr. Weller and duly passed, the meeting was adjourned to executive session at 9:13PM. No further action was taken. 

Respectfully submitted,

JoAnne Sowers-Smith 







Secretary/Treasurer

